BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 17th January 2006 

Present:
Councillor L. Henson (Chair), 

Councillors Anderson, Don, M. Evans, P.Evans, 

R. Groome, Harrison, Hollobone and King.

05.PI.38
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Dearing. Councillor P. Evans acted as his substitute.

05.PI.39
MINUTES

RESOLVED 
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 9th November 2005 be approved and signed by the Chair.

05.PI.40
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST



The following interests were declared:-

a) Personal

Councillor Anderson for Items A7 and A8 as a proprietor of a town centre business

b) Prejudicial

Councillor Anderson for Item A4 as a proprietor of a town centre business

Councillor L. Henson for item A4 as the owner of a Taxi

05.PI.41
DOORSTEP RECYCLING SCHEME – UPDATE(A1)
A report was submitted that updated the committee on the implementation of the doorstep recycling scheme, and the results of a survey executed in the trial area of the final phase of the scheme. 

Members noted the speed in which the Council’s scheme had increased the rate of recycling in the Borough, and sought comparative information in respect of other Councils’ schemes. It was also noted that it was no longer the practice to trade recycling credits with other Councils.

Members were informed that additional powers were due to be introduced in April 2006 in respect of the removal of bins left on the street. 

Although other Councils had experienced a drop-off in the rate of recycling when schemes had become established, this had not yet proved to be the case in Kettering.


RESOLVED
that the contents of the report be noted.

05.PI.42
CONSTITUTIONAL REVIEW (A2)

A report was submitted for members to consider the Council’s Constitution, particularly in view of whether and to what extent it needed reviewing.

Members were appraised of the development of the Constitution since its adoption in March 2002, and were reminded that the Chair of this Committee had reported to Council at its meeting in December 2005 that he had requested that a report be submitted seeking a review. The areas referred to by the Chair were scrutiny generally and call-in procedures in particular, and the Protocol on Councillor:Staff relations. 

Members noted that the ‘ethical’ elements of the Constitution were within the remit of the Council’s Independent Standards Committee, who would be responsible for their review, before making recommendations to full Council.

It was also noted that a requirement had been identified by members that further training was required on the Protocol on Member:Staff relations, and that this would take place in the near future. It was considered prudent not to undertake any review of this part of the Constitution until this training had taken place. It was also noted that the code of conduct for Members was being reviewed currently, and that a Code of Conduct for Officers was likely to be introduced at some time in the future.

Members expressed a desire for more clarity to be provided in respect of certain aspects of the Council Procedure Rules, and this would be provided for members in the near future.

Having considered the report, it was


RESOLVED
that:-

i)
a Task and Finish Group be established to carry out the review of the Constitution;

ii)
the Group should initially review the Scrutiny Procedure Rules, and also identify the other areas of the Constitution that it considers necessary to be reviewed;

iii) the Group should identify those parts of the Constitution concerned with ethical elements should be referred to the independent Standards Committee to review; and

iv)
the Council’s Executive be requested to set aside an appropriate sum of money to enable independent expertise to be procured by the Task and Finish Group to assist with the review, should the Group consider this necessary.
05.PI.43
LOCAL SEARCH FEES – VERBAL UPDATE (A3)

A verbal report was submitted which provided members with an update on the findings of the Office of Fair Trading (OFT) Market Study and the Department of Trade and Industry’s (DTI) response to this. The report focused on the recommendations to achieve a more customer orientated, transparent system of choice and charges in respect of local search fees. Members noted the situation , particularly in respect of the status of the report of the OFT which had been submitted to the DTI.

05.PI.44
FEES AND CHARGES (A4)

(NB: Prior to the consideration of this item, Councillors Anderson and Henson declared interests and left the room. As Councillor Henson had left, Councillor Harrison took the Chair for this item.)

A report was submitted that outlined a medium-term strategy for discretionary fees and charges based on the Council’s guiding principles, and proposals on concessions from the Council’s Task and Finish Group. The report outlined the background to the review of fees and charges, particularly in respect of the introduction of new legislation and its impact on the number of discretionary fees that the Council could levy. Members were appraised of the approach taken by officers when determining the suggested fees and charges contained in the report, and how the proposals had been split into three sections, namely key service/income areas, Leisure services fees and charges, and sundry areas of income. Members were asked to note certain key areas when considering the proposals and the application of the proposed concessions policy.

Members noted that the Group had assessed customer impact at each stage in the development of the proposed medium-term approach to fees and charges, and also that provision had been included for monitoring of the effect of the proposals.

It was noted that the Council’s Executive would consider feedback from the Committee when setting the Council’s budget for 2006/07.

Members expressed the view that they were largely content with the proposals before them, However, they were concerned in respect of the impact of the proposed Level 2 Concessionary rate of 80% for pest control and the bulk collection of domestic refuse. It was considered that there could be a detrimental effect on public health, and a potential increase in the incidence of fly-tipping if this proposal was agreed. Consequently, Councillor Hollobone proposed, Councillor M. Evans seconded, and it was 

RESOLVED 
that the Committee considers that the Level 2 concessionary rate for Pest Control and Domestic Refuse Bulk Collection, should be 100%.

(For the Motion 7, Against 0)

In view of the above, it was

RESOLVED
that the Executive be informed that the Committee supports the medium-term strategy for discretionary fees and charges, and the application of the proposed concessions policy, subject to the amendment agreed above.

(Following consideration of this item Councillors Anderson and Henson re-joined the meeting, and Councillor Henson re-took the Chair)

(Councillor M. Evans left the meeting at 8.30pm)

05.PI.45
INITIAL BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR GENERAL FUND, HOUSING REVENUE AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME (A5)


Members of the Committee were requested to consider the Council’s draft budget proposals and submit comments back to the Council’s Executive for further consideration. To assist members in the scrutiny process, some key areas were identified which they might wish to discuss.

In their consideration of this matter, members were informed about and noted the following items:

· the process for members to have input into capital bids

· Planning Delivery Grant/Planning Fees, and Search Fee income had been referred to the Executive as part of the Fees and Charges report

· The current situation with regard to Concessionary Fares in conjunction with the budgetary process of the County Council. It was hoped that the concessions would be in place from 1st April 2006

· The sum included in the draft Capital programme for Recycling

· The programme for replacement of Councillors Laptop computers

· An explanation in respect of the proposed funding arrangements for 2006/07 for Kettering Borough Training

Members, when reviewing the Capital Programme, considered that it would be appropriate to request that a bid be included  for further items of street furniture as a result of the introduction of pedestrianisation in Kettering Town centre, and consequently it was

RESOLVED 
that the Executive be informed that this Committee believes that a sum should be included in the Capital Programme to provide for more seating in the Gold Street area for disabled persons as a result of the introduction of pedestrianisation in Kettering Town Centre.

05.PI.46
AREA PROFILES – PROGRESS REPORT ON THE PHASE 2 PILOT AND THE OLDER CITIZENS PERSPECTIVE (A6)


A report was submitted that provided a progress update on the Phase 2 Pilot Area Profiles work with the Audit Commission, and which presented the final report. Members were also asked to consider whether a Task and Finish Group should be set up to investigate the conclusions of the Older Citizens’ Perspective.


Details of the purpose of the Area Profiles were provided, along with the project timeline and the key project outcomes, one of which was the Older Citizens Perspective, and details of these findings were summarised in the report. Members were appraised of the findings of the Older Citizens Perspective layer of the pilot, which included the results of a Survey of Over 50 year olds. Additionally, the Committee were informed of the links with the Local Area Agreements (LAA) and that one of the four blocks of the LAA was Healthier Communities and Older People.(HCOP) The five priorities (HCOP 1 – 5) were listed.


Members were supportive of adopting a Task and Finish approach, and considered what the specific objectives should be, the size of the group, the information to be sought and the organisations who could provide it, and the timescale for the work. Having considered the above, it was 



RESOLVED 
that :-

i) the final Area Profiles report be approved for submission to the Audit Commission;

ii) a Task and Finish Group be established to consider the Older Persons Perspective findings;

iii) the work of the Group should be based on the following:

· the findings listed in the report under the heading of Older Persons perspective (Section 3.0 of the Committee report)

· the LAA Block in respect of Healthier Communities and Older People (Priorities HCOP 1-5) being put in place in the Borough

· Reducing Hospital Admissions

· More information being accessible to Carers

iv)
The Task and Finish Group to be of standard size with a timescale of about 6 months, with meetings to be held at differing locations associated with provision for Older Citizens throughout the Borough, with residents being involved when appropriate.

05.PI.47
USE OF KETTERING MARKET PLACE FOR EVENTS (A7)
(NB: Prior to the consideration of this item, Councillor Anderson declared an interest in items A7 and A8, and left the meeting)

Members were requested to consider a request from Kettering Town Forum regarding usage of Kettering Market Place, in particular for events. Members received details of potential concerns, the controls available to ensure the events were properly run, the external influences the events could have and linkages to existing strategies. Details were provided of actions already taken that affected this matter, which included a revenue bid for extra funding for staging events and the development of an action plan and programme of events. A further report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee. Members also requested that consideration be given to the use of the Market Place for very short stay parking when it was not being used, in order to attempt to encourage trade at this end of the town centre.


RESOLVED
that 

i)
the following items be considered as potential events to be held in the Market Place :-
· Young People’s Roadshow (in conjunction with Connexions)

· Use by Radio Stations

· Exhibitions etc

ii) the use of the Market Place for very short stay parking be explored; and

iii) the provision of trees and greenery plus a focal point be considered for the Market  Place.

05.PI.48
VERBAL UPATE ON PEDESTRIANISATION (A8)

Members received a verbal update in respect of the introduction of Pedestianisation in Kettering Town Centre on 16th January 2006. It was noted that there were no physical barriers in the area currently, as the scheme was only experimental at this stage. Blue Badge holders would still be able to access the Town Centre before 11am each day, and additional facilities had been provided for them in the Wadcroft Car Park and in conjunction with Shopmobility. Negotiations were ongoing regarding additional facilities for Blue Badge holders in the Newlands Centre.

Members questions were answered as follows:-

· the provision of a Barrier was dependent on the full Order being in place

· the Police were supportive with regard to enforcement of the Order

· The role of the Councils Parking Wardens was being discussed with the Police

· CCTV would be used to monitor the scheme dependent on the outcome of investigations into surveillance legislation

· Monitoring of the scheme would take place

· Adequate and appropriate signage would be installed at the junction of Gold Street and Newland Street

(Councillor King left the meeting at 9.25pm and Councillor Hollobone at 9.30pm)

05.PI.49
WORK PROGRAMME (A9)

Members received the Committee’s current Work Programme, and updates on recent Task and Finish Group meetings. It was noted that, after this meeting, there would be five Task and Finish Groups in existence, which was the maximum permissible under the terms of the Council’s Constitution. It was also noted that this Committee was the parent Committee to all five. In view of this, the Chair of this Committee agreed to contact the Chair of Monitoring and Audit Committee to discuss the matter. It was agreed that should there be any need to review the provision of the newly agreed Groups, then the one in respect of Older Persons should have priority.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.37pm

Signed_____________________________

Chair
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